
J. Armand Musey 
425 E. 86th Street, PH-A 
Nee York, NY 10028 
 
 
July 15, 2015 
 
Messrs. Jeffrey Shavelson and Steven Neuman 
Shavelson, Neuman & Company, LLP 
30 Jerico Executive Plaza, Suite 200E 
Jerico, New York 11753 
 
 
Re: 425 East 86th Apartment Corp. financials 
 
 
Messrs. Shavelson & Neuman, 
 
I am a shareholder in the Co-op Corporation known as 425 East 86 Apartments 
Corp., a Co-op Corporation whose financials your firm has audited for several 
years. I am writing because I am concerned that the audited financials for the 
past few years, claiming to be prepared according to GAAP, have failed to 
include a discussion of related party transactions. 
 
It’s my understanding that AICPA rules require this disclosure (FASB ASC 850) 
as well as a discussion of the adequacy of controls around the transaction and 
the risks. The lack of such discussion in the Co-op’s financials clearly implies 
there are no such related party transactions or potential conflicts of interest, 
however, that does not appear to be the case. 
 
In particular, one of the largest contracts in the building’s history, for the recently 
completed waterproofing work, was awarded to Standard Waterproofing, shortly 
after Frank Chaney joined the board as president in 2011. Standard 
Waterproofing is owned by Mr. Chaney’s brother-in-law, Andrew Wist. 
Furthermore, the building entered into a large new mortgage in 2012, largely to 
finance Standard Waterproofing’s work. See attached documentation as proof of 
that relationship. The financials have included no information about this 
relationship, however, we believe this relationship is an example of a related 
party transaction that ASC 850 was designed to cover. To eliminate any doubt, 
during the June 24th annual shareholder’s meeting Mr. Chaney openly touted his 
potential ability to influence his brother-in-law during Thanksgiving dinners as a 
reason for choosing Standard. This makes it clear that it Mr. Wist meets the 
FASB definition of “immediate family.”  
 
I am not alleging any wrongdoing on the part of any Board member. However, 
the lack of disclosure is problematic on its face – not only from an accounting 



perspective, but also from the perspective of the board complying with their 
fiduciary duty of disclosure. The direct financial implications are significant. And 
information about related party transactions can be useful in evaluating corporate 
governance processes and practices. In the long run, these governance issues 
may have an even greater impact on our investment in the Co-op Corporation.  
 
425 East 86th Street is undergoing significant upgrades and apartments are 
selling at higher prices. Consequently, I am also concerned about the potential 
liability of having new buyers rely on financial statements that appear to be 
misleading. There have been a number of questions raised about the quality of 
Standard Waterproofing’s work and the reluctance of the Board to hold them 
responsible, thus, these questions are not going to go away.  
 
In view of the above, we believe that the Co-op’s financials should be restated 
and redistributed to the Co-op’s shareholders. Let me know your plans to 
address this issue and bring our financials into compliance. 
 
 
Regards, 
 

 
J. Armand Musey 
646-843-9850 (ph) 
amusey@icloud.com 
 
 
cc:. Mr. Stuart Sugarman – Howard Hinman and Kattell, LLP 
 
















